S O U T H   W O O T T O N   P A R I S H   C O U N C I L

Minutes of a Planning Committee Meeting held at 10.00am on                        Wednesday 5th November 2014 in the Parish Council Meeting Room

1.  Present: Mr A Evans, Mr D Price, Mr D Gerrard, Mr B Clapham, Mrs D Gotts, Mrs T Cornwell (Clerk) and Mrs M Kirby (Assistant Clerk).
Mr James Alflatt – Bidwell’s

     Apologies: Mr D Steward-Brown and Mr M Narborough 
2.  To confirm the Minutes of the last Meeting held on 27th October 2014:  These were proposed as a correct record by Mr Evans, seconded by Mr Clapham with one abstention, all other members were in favour and they were signed by the Chairman.

3. To record declarations of any interests: Mr Clapham stated that he has an interest as he lives at Ullswater Avenue and his fence is boundary to the possible proposed development.

4. To receive questions from the public: None present. 
5. To discuss Planning Applications received and notifications of the Borough Council Applications for Grant or Refusal:  

None received 
6.  To discuss the Parish Council submission for the LDF with James Alflatt
Mr Price welcomed Mr Alflatt from Bidwell’s and explained that he was present at the meeting to discuss the Borough Councils Site Allocations and Development Management Policies Pre-submission document.

Mr Price spoke regarding the Neighbourhood Plan and confirmed that the document had been for its pre-submission “Health Check” and the Independent Inspector had provided a report of his findings.

Mr Price explained that the report had indicated only a few minor amendments would be needed to the text and a few clarifications would be needed to the maps.

Mr Price said that the Project Group Subcommittee had met to look at the amendments suggested. He said it was hoped the final document would be ready for approval at the November Parish Council meeting, however it is thought that this may be delayed until December unless an extraordinary meeting can be arranged.

Mr Price explained that once the document has approval of the Parish Council it would be sent to the Borough Council for them to appoint an Inspector. After approval by the Inspector, the Borough Council will arrange a Referendum for early 2015. 

Mr Price said that the Borough Council had provided a great deal of support throughout the Neighbourhood Plan process and confirmed that the Borough Council had paid for the pre-submission “Health Check”.
Mr Alflatt commended the Parish Council and the Project Group on the work carried out to produce the Neighbourhood Plan; he suggested that the document should be forwarded to the Examiner for his library of documents.
It was agreed that Mr Alflatt would forward a copy of the Neighbourhood Plan document to the Examiner along with the Parish Councils representation.

Mr Alflatt confirmed that the Borough Councils Site Allocations and Development Management Policies Pre-submission document had gone through Cabinet on 4th November 2014 however stated that whilst a start can be made on making representation, the document would not be consulted upon until January 2015.

Mr Alflatt stated that the key thing is whether the Neighbourhood Plan supports the number of new homes stated, (600 at Knights Hill and 300 at the land to the west of Hall Lane).
Mr Price said that the Parish Council would have liked to see the figures reduced to 475 and 225 respectively; he asked Mr Alflatt if a reduction should still be pursued.

Mr Alflatt confirmed that the further reduction should be pursued, he said that the matter is now out of the Borough Councils hands and the decisions are down to the Inspector. He said that the document is now in the formal stages when it will be tested for soundness, legal compliance and a credible evidence base.

Mr Alflatt stated that the Parish Council has been successful to date, it was said that it is clear the Borough Council has inadequate evidence to substantiate the claim.

Members felt that the Borough Council had ignored the evidence presented by the Parish Council to reduce the numbers.

Mr Alflatt stated that whilst the Parish Council has no new evidence, the Inspector should be referred back to the existing evidence. Mr Alflatt suggested that if the Inspector does not agree with a reduction to the numbers, the numbers must be made maximum numbers.

Comment was made that whenever reductions had been talked about in the past with Mr Gomm and the Borough Council, it has always been indicated that any reductions would have to be redistributed and pushed elsewhere.

It was said that other areas such as West Walton had complained that they had not been allocated enough new homes. It was said that East Winch and North Runcton had evidence to show that they could also accommodate more, up to 3,000 new homes.
A discussion took place regarding the density of the new homes, it was said that no reference had been made within the document to densities in the area to the west of Hall Lane. It was said that an indication of 16 homes per hectare had been given at Knights Hill. 
Mr Alflatt said that the developers will want to maximize the area; he was concerned that the document seems to leave the doors open to further development.

Mr Alflatt felt that the Parish Council should make further representation; he said that it could be done by written representation as well as appearing and being involved in a round table discussion, with the Inspector and possibly the land owners and developers. Mr Alflatt said that this option would be more expensive and may not achieve any better outcome.
Mr Alflatt suggested that as the Parish Council had come this far, it really must continue to make representation.

Mr Price referred members to the circulated Borough Councils Site Allocations and Development Management Policies Pre-submission document and went through the document page by page. 

Members discussed various points raised and Mrs Cornwell made the necessary notes in order to provide Mr Alflatt with a list of items to be covered within the Parish Councils representation.

Mr Clapham enquired about the numbers of Affordable Housing to be allocated to each of the sites. It was said that in Kings Lynn the proportion is 15%, however in rural areas it is 20%. Members felt that clarification still needs to be sought regarding this matter.

A further discussion took place regarding densities; Mr Alflatt said that the Parish Council should only put forward a figure that it is comfortable with. After discussion it was agreed that the density of the development sites should be 16 homes per hectare in accordance with the Knights Hill site. It was noted that this figure should be amended within the Neighbourhood Plan document.
Mr Alflatt spoke regarding the Knights Hill site; he said that whilst South Wootton will have to accommodate an increase in traffic as well as other impacts on the village, much of the land is not in South Wootton. He suggested that Lord Howard from Castle Rising Parish Council should be contacted to ask for their support with the representation submission. He said that it is important that both parishes have a common ground.

A discussion took place regarding the access to the Knights Hill site.  Mr Alflatt said that between 100 and 120 dwellings can be served from a single access. He said that details regarding the roads will come out at a later stage.

Members enquired about the ponds and trees at Knights Hill, it was asked if these would still be retained. 

Mrs Cornwell stated that at previous meetings with Ashdale Homes and Zurich they had indicated that these would be made into some sort of feature and that the DNA of the site would be preserved.

Mrs Cornwell informed members that the trees on the land to the west of Hall Lane have all been covered by Tree Preservation Orders; she said that she will contact Richard Fisher, the Borough Council’s tree officer regarding an update for the trees in the Knights Hill area.

Members asked about the Community Infrastructure Levy (CIL), it was said that this may not provide all the money required for the infrastructure. Mr Alflatt stated that there will be a separate consultation regarding CIL. It was said that the Borough Council will need to do the calculations and it will need to decide what is covered by CIL and what is covered under Section 106 monies.

Mr Price asked members if they would like Mr Alflatt from Bidwell’s to prepare a written response for the Parish Council. 

Mr Alflatt stated that a written response would be as equally robust as a round table discussion with the Inspector. He said that on the basis of an objection the Parish Council would be able to have a chair at the table. He said that the Inspector will chair the discussions and all parties would then be able to have a debate.

Mr Alflatt said that whilst he could attend on behalf of the Parish Council, the Inspector would find it more powerful if a representative from the Parish Council attended.

After discussion, Mr Price proposed that the Parish Council should ask Mr Alflatt from Bidwell’s to produce a written document for submission on behalf of the Parish Council; this was seconded by Mr Clapham with all members in favour.

Mr Alflatt confirmed that he would provide the Parish Council with a cost to carry out the work for a written submission prior to the next Parish Council meeting to be held on 11th November 2014.
7.  To discuss Highways issues: None
There being no further business the Chairman closed the meeting at 11.55am.

8.  NEXT MEETING: Monday, 24th November 2014, in the Parish Council Meeting Room, South Wootton.

24th November 2014   
    

          

                       Chairman 

